Descendants of Daniel Brown



Generation No. 1

1. Daniel³ Brown (Daniel², Levi¹) was born in possibly American Revolution & Bunker Hill.

Notes for Daniel Brown:

Ruth Armstrong Brown's family notes - possibly fought American Rev. & Bunker Hill

09/2000 Interesting item found with 1754 DOB: Search Terms: BROWN (31), DANIEL (96) Database: New Hampshire Pensioners, 1835

Combined Matches: 1

page 775

County: Strafford Co. Name: Daniel Brown

Rank: Private

Annual Allowance: 33 99 Sums Received: 84 97

Description of service: New Hampshire continental line

When placed on the pension roll: April 16, 1833 Commencement of pension: March 4, 1831

Age: 77

Search Terms: BROWN (13), DANIEL (44) Database: Revolutionary War Pension Index

Surname Given Name State Number Rank Stipend

Brown Daniel Vermont 4 private 60

11/16/2000 From Pat Walker (Vermont) AncesTees: "Daniel, S17853, NH Line, sol was b. in Wilton, NH & also enl there, appl 12 Sep 1832 Stafford Cty NH, aged 75 a res of Moultonborough, NH, sol d 4 Spt 1833 from White's Abstracts of Rev. War Pensions.

Child of Daniel Brown is:

+ 2 i. Daniel⁴ Brown, born July 08, 1776 in NH colony most likely; died November 23, 1850 in Elmira, Fulton Co., OH.

Generation No. 2

2. Daniel⁴ Brown (Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born July 08, 1776 in NH colony most likely, and died November 23, 1850 in Elmira, Fulton Co., OH¹. He married **Sallie James** January 06, 1802. She was born May 24, 1778, and died July 02, 1848 in Elmira, Fulton Co., OH².

Notes for Daniel Brown:

Johnson Cemetery listings headstone inscriptions: 23 Nov 1850, age 74y4m15d

04/2000 Pat Walker suggested researching around Keene, Cheshire Co., NH for BROWNs since many Lincoln, Addison Co., VT settlers migrated from there.

12/2000 From LDS search something to think about should they have had a child the year they were married....hmmmm: Daniel BROWN Sex: M Event(s): Birth: 11 Jul 1802 Bridgewater Twp, Grafton, New Hampshire Parents: Father: Daniel BROWN Mother: Elizabeth

Bio: Samuel Brown: Ashland, Grafton Co, New Hampshire From Gazetteer of Grafton County, NH 1709-1886 -Ashland Compiled & published by Hamilton Child 1886; Samuel Brown, a native of Bridgewater, married Susanna, daughter of Abraham and Rachel Dolloff. Horace, the second of his four sons, married Mary A., daughter of Jesse and Patience (Hobert) Fletcher; and had born to him three children, all now living. He was a native of Bridgewater, was first select man of that town for many years, and died there in 1874. His widow and three sons, Burdette, Wilfred F. and Ora A., reside in Ashland village.

SMITH MEETING HOUSE, GILMANTON, NH (Deaths 1788-1818)

Deaths: This info is given just as transcribed. Rev. Smith did not seem to be as interested in recording the details of deaths.

Bill of Mortality for the year 1800
a child Samuel Browns burnt to death 7 years
young man Brown died August aged 20
Bill of Mortality for 1805
In the upper Parish died of the Dynsentery in August and Sept. 30
and Samuel Browns child
Bill of Mortality for 1807
Sam Browns child died November

One item to think about from an online Ancestry source - Bio: Nathaniel Cummings: Ashland, Grafton Co, New Hampshire; From Gazetteer of Grafton County, NH 1709-1886 -Franconia; Compiled & published by Hamilton Child 1886; Nathaniel Cummings, a native of New Hampton, N. H., N. H., reared a family of nine children, one of whom, Jonathan, married Nancy, daughter of Daniel Brown, of Bridgewater. He had born to him five children, four of whom are living. He died in this town in 1853, aged fifty-eight years. His oldest son, Joshua F., married twice, first Lettice T. Hannaford, and second, Jane Wilkinson, of Guilford, N. H. He has two children, S. B. and Jonathan, both of whom reside in town.

01/2001 This might connect yet no idea where: Database: New York City Deaths, 1814-16 Surname Given Name Age Death Date: BROWN Samuel 63 29 Aug 1815

02/2001 1850 BROWN DANIEL Fulton County OH 358 German Township Federal Population Schedule OH 1850 Federal Census Index OHS6a360769

1850 BROWN DANIEL Fulton County OH 358 German Township Federal Population Schedule OH 1850 Federal Census Index OHS9a798649

More About Daniel Brown:

Burial: Johnson Cemetery - Elmira, Fulton Co., OH

Notes for Sallie James:

Johnson Cemetery listings hdst inscription 2 July 1848, 70y1m8d

09/2000 LDS files: Judith Lnu DOB 1745 Vermont - possible connection? or Elizabeth FRENCH ... just a far fetch.

12/2000 Pat in Vermont suggested name Sallie maybe nickname "SARAH" ... give it a try to see if it pulls up anything!

More About Sallie James:

Burial: Johnson Cemetery - Elmira, Fulton Co., OH

More About Daniel Brown and Sallie James:

Marriage: January 06, 1802

Children of Daniel Brown and Sallie James are:

- + 3 i. Samuel⁵ Brown, born May 26, 1804 in NH; died in maybe Addison Co., VT did not move to Ohio w/family members.
- + 4 ii. Benjamin Brown, born January 06, 1806 in NH or 1805 or VT 1807 per 1870 OH Census; died August 06, 1872 in Ohio.
- + 5 iii. Daniel Jr. Brown, born December 30, 1807 in VT of Colonial Ancestry; died 1888 in Kansas (moved to KS in 1884).
- + 6 iv. Levi Brown, born November 01, 1809 in NH; died 1870 in after 1870 in OH.
 - v. Lucy Brown, born August 14, 1814 in most likely NH or possibly VT; died August 08, 1838 in VT. She married Unknown Wright.

Notes for Lucy Brown:

04/1999 Info p. 60, Item # 5 of Vashti Seaman's notes via email from Mark Lozer of Wauseon, OH. "When Lucy died in 1838, her sister Sally married widowed husband"

+ 8 vi. Sally Brown, born June 22, 1817 in NH or VT.

Generation No. 3

3. Samuel⁵ Brown (Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born May 26, 1804 in NH, and died in maybe Addison Co., VT - did not move to Ohio w/family members. He married **Susan**.

Notes for Samuel Brown:

12/2000 LDS listing: Samuel Brown DOD August 2, 1837 of New Hampshire ... ? SAMUEL BROWN Sex: M Marriage(s): Spouse: SUSANNA S. DOLLOFF

Marriage: 1816 Bridge Water, New Hampshire

The above doesn't quite fit since he would have been 12 years old when married!

Child of Samuel Brown and Susan is:

i. Levi D.⁶ Brown, born April 28, 1833 in Bridgewater Twp., Grafton Co., NH³.

Notes for Levi D. Brown: Listed/confirmed w/LDS New Hampshire microfilm #2138: Brown, Levi D. Parents: Samuel Brown/Susan; Male Birth 28 April 1833 Grafton, Bridgewater Twp. NH

4. Benjamin⁵ **Brown** (Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born January 06, 1806 in NH or 1805 or VT 1807 per 1870 OH Census⁴, and died August 06, 1872 in Ohio. He married **Ruth Reynolds** April 18, 1826 in Panton, Addison Co., VT (?). She was born November 09, 1802 in Panton, Addison Co., VT⁵, and died November 05, 1873 in GermanTwp, Fulton Co., OH.

Notes for Benjamin Brown:

History of Fulton, p. 287 . . . "Another settler in 1837 was Benjamin Brown, who later became prominent in the township. he came from Vermont and settled on section 17. He was a son-in-law to John Reynolds."

Page 52 - Vashati Seaman's Papers - Item # 222 Benjamin Brown of Franklin Twp (X) mark. dated April 28, 1871. Rec. Aug. 18, 1872 V.3. p 378 Divises to his wife RUTH during her lifetime all his property, both real and personal and at her death to be divided as follows: to Levi W. Brown to have all the property upon condition he has to pay to Lymen Brown or his heirs \$1000.00 and to Truman H. Brown or his heirs \$1000.00 and the children of Jane (Brown) Borton \$50.00 (Jane being desceased). He mentions a suitable stone placed on the graves of himself, his wife, and the graves of his father and his mother. Wit by John W. Roseborough and Libbie Moyer. Codicil to my son Charles Owen Brown and my grand-daughter Florence Brown ... signed May 10, 1872 Wit by John Oberly and Libbie Moyer

09/2000 Revisiting will info above .. who is Charles Owen Brown and grand-daughter Florence Brown? noted on tree in reference as of this particular document and assume Florence to be this Charles Owen Brown's daughter ... no idea of mother ... and nada else either!

09/2000 Last not but least another strange puzzle is LYMEN Brown or his heirs ... clueless who Lymen must be ... I know who Truman H. is and Levi W. and Jane Brown-Borton yet this will now that I'm revisiting it is haunting me with the extra names I haven't got anything about ... possibly Seymour L. Brown's middle name which isn't unheard of ... will plug in there for now thinking it connects and might search further to see if it also could be the maiden name for Sallie Lnu ... interesting concept yet need to prove

09/2000 Got to figure out if this fits somewhere from LDS files: Charles M. Brown Male DOB 8 March 1877 Vermont s/o Lyman M. Brown and Emma A. Buell

12/2000 1910 Miracode OH Census listing: Ohio Cuyahoga, East Cleveland 0012 Lyman F Brown Husband W age 72 born Vermont 00460943 0226 Wife Vena M 56, Vermont 12/2000 BROWN LYMAN F County Name: MAHONING Date of Death: 9/13/1915 Volume Number: 1738 Certificate Number: 50616

12/2000 1830 BROWN BENJAMIN Addison County VT 243 Lincoln Federal Population Schedule VT

1830 Federal Census Index VT558227064

Lincoln, Addison Co., VT p. 243 Line 10: Benjamin Brown

1 Male Under 5; 1 Male 20-30; 1 Female 20-30

12/2000 1840 BROWN BENJAMIN Lucas County OH 220 German Township Federal Population

Schedule OH 1840 Federal Census Index OHS4a326669

German Twp. Fulton Co., OH p. 220 reads as follows: Benjamin Brown

1 Male; Age 5-101 Male; Age 10-15 1 Male; Age 40-50

1 Female; Age 10-151 Female; Age 40-50

1850 Fulton Co., OH Census

16 1224 1230 Brown	Benjamin	44 M . farmer	1,000	NH
17 1224 1230 Brown	Ruth	47 F	VT	
18 1224 1230 Brown	Seymour	20 M . farmer	VT	
19 1224 1230 Brown	Truman	16 M . farmer	VT	
20 1224 1230 Brown	Levi	8 M		

09/2000 Ohio Census 1870 has the following listing: BROWN BENJAMIN 63 M W VT FULTON Co. GERMAN TWP Microfilm # 1202 115

More About Benjamin Brown:

Burial: Johnson Cemetery - Elmira, Fulton Co., OH - 66y6m

Notes for Ruth Reynolds:

Per Mark Lozer, April 1999 - Vashti Seaman notes given Ruth (Reynolds] Brown died Nov. 5, 1876 age 70y11m26d - this info does not correlate w/family notes; I will keep as noted on handwritten family tree.

10/2000 Fulton Co., OH 1850 census notation:

357B 17	Brown	Ruth	47	VT	pg0346b.txt
357B 18	Brown	Seymour	20	VT	pg0346b.txt
357B 28	Brown	Susan	12	NY	pg0346b.txt
357B 19	Brown	Truman	16	VT	pg0346b.txt

Can place all of the above; Susan in this listing is the daughter of Daniel Brown Jr. b 1838, NY - see his family listing.

More About Ruth Reynolds:

Burial: Johnson Cemetery - Elmira, Fulton Co., OH - 70y11m26d

Marriage Notes for Benjamin Brown and Ruth Reynolds:

Date and Location agree with LDS microfilm #178312/1988

More About Benjamin Brown and Ruth Reynolds:

Marriage: April 18, 1826, Panton, Addison Co., VT (?)

Children of Benjamin Brown and Ruth Reynolds are:

- + 10 i. Sarah "Jane" Brown, born April 10, 1826 in Lincoln, Addison Co., VT (grandchild Daniel Brown Jr. VT); died June 27, 1870 in Williams Co., OH.
- + 11 ii. Seymour L. Brown, born June 19, 1829 in Lincoln, Addison Co., VT; died December 03, 1904 in Warsaw, Kosciusko Co., IN.
- + 12 iii. Truman H. Brown, born September 03, 1833 in Monkton Twp, Addison Co., VT or 1834;

died in Disappeared after 1860.

- + 13 iv. Levi Walter Brown, born December 21, 1841 in Burlington Twp., Williams Co., OH; died May 30, 1906 in Greensboro, Guilford Co., NC.
- + 14 v. Charles Owen Brown, died Aft. 1872 in still living 1872 per V. Seaman's notes.
 - vi. Lyman Brown.

Notes for Lyman Brown:

12/2000 Inserted Lyman Brown s/o Benjamin per his will notes ...

5. Daniel Jr.⁵ **Brown** (Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born December 30, 1807 in VT of Colonial Ancestry⁶, and died 1888 in Kansas (moved to KS in 1884). He married **(1) Emily Atwood** January 20, 1834 in Vermont. She was born June 06, 1815 in Maryland⁷, and died January 09, 1854 in Elmira, Fulton Co., OH. He married **(2) Hannah Unknown** Abt. 1847 in Fulton County, OH. She was born December 10, 1811 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH - dates from headstone, and died December 10, 1877 in Williams Co., OH. He married **(3) Sarah Horton** Abt. 1878 in Madison/Deer Lick, Williams Co., Ohio. She was born in maybe third wife of Daniel per source book, and died 1905 in Williams Co., OH - before year County of Williams book published. He married **(4) Julia A. Huston or Horton** September 01, 1879. She was born March 28, 1805 in Middlebury, Addison Co., VT [LDS IGI].

Notes for Daniel Jr. Brown:

The County of Williams by Shinn, William Henry 1905, p. 306-307 Bio on Granville G. Brown s/o Daniel BROWN: "Daniel Brown . . . established himself in the general merchandise business at Burlington, Fulton Co., O where he remained until 1856, when he came to Williams county, becoming one of the substantial farmers of Madison Twp. Here he continued to reside until 1884 when he went to Kansas where he passed the remainder of his life dying in 1888 at a venerable age. He was originally a Whig and later a Republican in politics and for a time he served as postmaster at Deer Lick, this county. His first wife died in Fulton county, O in 1847 and his second wife, whose maiden name was Taylor, died about 1878, after which he married Sarah Horton who is now deceased ..." . . . Daniel and Emily (Atwood) Brown, the former of whom was born in Vermont of Colonial ancestry, while the latter was born in Maryland."

Timelines: 1807 b Vermont

1835/45 moved to Ohio w/Brown family members, ran general merchandise store in Burlington, Fulton Co. OH

1856 moved to Williams Co., OH; farmer in Madison Twp., Williams Co.; served as postmaster at Deer Lick, Williams Co., OH

1884 moved to Kansas where he died in 1888

First Fulton Co. OH Census 1850 shows family as follows (from these figures birth years computed):

Clarissa, 14, born in VT (1836)

Susan, 12, born in NY (1838)

Adeline, 7 born in NY (1843)

Granville, 5, born in NY (1845)

1850 Census, Fulton Co., OH

25 1226 1232 Brown	Daniel	42 M . farmer	800 NH	
26 1226 1232 Brown	Emily	35 F	VT	
27 1226 1232 Brown	Clarissa	14 F	VT	. Х
28 1226 1232 Brown	Susan	12 F	NY	. Х
29 1226 1232 Brown	Adaline	7 F	NY	. X30 1226

1232 Brown Granville 5 M . .

Same 1850 Fulton Co. OH Census just different listing as follows:

357B	25	Brown	Daniel	42	NH	pg0346b.txt
357B	30	Brown	Granville	5	NY	pg0346b.txt
357B	27	Brown	Clarissa	14	VT	pg0346b.txt
357B	20	Brown	Levi	8	OH	pg0346b.txt
357B	17	Brown	Ruth	47	VT	pg0346b.txt
357B	29	Brown	Adaline	7	NY	pg0346b.txt
357B	16	Brown	Benjamin	44	NH	pg0346b.txt
357B	18	Brown	Seymour	20	VT	pg0346b.txt
357B	28	Brown	Susan	12	NY	pg0346b.txt
357B	26	Brown	Emily	35	VT	pg0346b.txt
357B	19	Brown	Truman	16	VT	pg0346b.txt

02/2001 Kansas State Board of Agriculture, First Biennial Report, Bourbon County,1878 - "The town of Marmaton, Marmaton township, was sacked and burned by the rebels during the "Price raid," on the night of October 22d, 1864, and Maj., Horatio Knowles, Dr. L. M. Shadwick, Postmaster Daniel Brown, Mr. Hawkins, an old man, and a boy named McGonigal, were ruthlessly murdered." - maybe this fits yet not sure ... need to check further

02/2001 Tracee Hamilton has indexed obituaries from the 1889 Lincoln Beacon and has full offline copies she's willing to research. This obituary index, provided by Tracee, lists name of the deceased and maiden names of women when known. 1889 Lincoln County Kansas Obituary Index - Daniel Browndoes not fit with my Daniel ... one listed was less than 30 years old ...

Notes for Emily Atwood:

The County of Williams, by Shinn, William Henry 1905, p. 306: "... Daniel and Emily (Atwood) Brown, the former of whom was born in Vermont of colonial ancestry and the latter in Maryland ... His first wife died in Fulton county, O, in 1847 ..."

Hdst dates do not agree w/bio sketch therefore leaving as dated on handwritten family tree which gave her age as 39 at death.

More About Emily Atwood:

Burial: Johnson Cemetery - Elmira, Fulton Co., OH - 39y

More About Daniel Brown and Emily Atwood:

Marriage: January 20, 1834, Vermont

Notes for Hannah Unknown:

1870 Census Daniel was Postmaster for Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH and page 15 entry read:

Daniel age 63 male postmaster Hannah age 60 female keep house

Per hdst at Johnson Cemetery, Elmira, Fulton Co., OH she's buried w/BROWN's: Hannah Brown, mother of W & A & J Taylor, 10 Dec. 1877, Ae 66 y - Evidently she was married previously & had three children whom she brought w/her into marriage w/Daniel. Same family BROWN plot also has Walter Taylor 1831-1897 & his wife Pheba C. 1839-1926 buried at Johnson Cemetery - I surmise Walter to be the W listed on Hannah Brown's hdst & a son from her first marriage

04/1999 Birthdate extracted from notes of Vashti Seaman sent email from Mark Lozer of Wauseon, OH, p. 60, item # 3.

More About Hannah Unknown:

Burial: Johnson Cemetery, Elmira, Fulton Co., OH - 66y

Marriage Notes for Daniel Brown and Hannah Unknown:

The County of Williams by Shinn, William Henry, p. 306:

"Daniel Brown . . . merchandise business at Burlington, Fulton Co., O where he reamined until 1856 . . . first wife died in Fulton Co. O in 1847 and his second wife whose maiden name was Taylor died about 1878 after which he married Sarah Horton . . ."

More About Daniel Brown and Hannah Unknown:

Marriage: Abt. 1847, Fulton County, OH

Marriage Notes for Daniel Brown and Sarah Horton:

The County of Williams by Shinn, William Henry 1905, p. 306 - info stated dates in the biography on Daniel's son Granville G. Brown.

More About Daniel Brown and Sarah Horton:

Marriage: Abt. 1878, Madison/Deer Lick, Williams Co., Ohio

Notes for Julia A. Huston or Horton:

04/1999 Marriage date for Daniel & Julia from p. 60, Item # 3 Vashti Seaman's records sent by email via Mark Lozer

10/1999 Per Granville Brown's family info. Julia might not be Daniel's wife & Daniel's third wife may have been Sarah Horton - need to check further

9/2000 LDS search site: Julia Horton marriage September 18, 1879 in Jewell, Kansas ... this is a possibility since names, dates, and location are fairly close to family notes.

More About Daniel Brown and Julia Horton:

Marriage: September 01, 1879

Children of Daniel Brown and Emily Atwood are:

- i. Clarissa⁶ Brown, born 1836 in VT before month of October per 1850 Census⁸.
- ii. Susan Brown, born 1838 in New York per German Twp. Fulton Co. OH 1850 Census.

iii. Adeline Brown, born July 04, 1842 in New York per German Twp. Fulton Co. OH 1850 Census; died December 05, 1861.

Notes for Adeline Brown:

Dates for birth calculated from tombstone inscription - date on handwritten family tree was 1842 yet computes to 1843 w/hdst info

Must be 1842 since her age on 1850 Census German Twp. Fulton Co., OH is listed as 7, & not yet had her birthday. Changed on tree to agree w/census finding.

See note for "buried"

More About Adeline Brown:

Burial: Johnson Cemetery - Elmira, Fulton Co., OH - 19y5m1d

- + 19 iv. Granville Grafton Brown, born September 18, 1844 in NY 1845 per 1850 census/Fulton Co., OH & biography; died October 14, 1907 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH.
 - v. Almira M. Brown, born April 10, 1848 in Ohio; died July 27, 1848 in buried Johnson Cem., Fulton Co., OH age 3m17d⁹.
 - vi. Emily J. Brown, born May 02, 1852 in calculated from headstone; died May 18, 1855.

More About Emily J. Brown:

Burial: Johnson Cemetery - Elmira, Fulton Co., OH - 3y16d

6. Levi⁵ Brown (Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born November 01, 1809 in NH, and died 1870 in after 1870 in OH¹⁰. He married **Betsy [Elizabeth] ??**. She was born 1810 in VT¹¹.

Notes for Levi Brown:

12/2000 Levi Brown appeared only once in 1830 Census, Lincoln, Addison Co., VT p. 245 w/following notations: 1 Male Under 5; 2 Male 5-10; 1 Male 20-30; 1 Female 10-15; 1 Female 30-40 - does not fit w/family notes - Levi would be age 21- Betsey 20 which disputes female 30-40 on census - children (as listed by Aunt Ruth) were born after 1830

1830 BROWN LEVI Addison County VT 245 Lincoln Federal Population Schedule VT 1830 Federal Census Index VT558235419

1850 BROWN LEVI Addison County VT 292 Lincoln Federal Population Schedule VT 1850 Federal Census Index VTS6a372003

1850 BROWN LEVI Addison County VT 292 Lincoln Federal Population Schedule VT 1850 Federal Census Index VTS6a372021

1860 BROWN LEVI Addison County VT 170 Goshen Federal Population Schedule VT 1860 Federal Census Index VT4071144

NOTE: 1850 Census has only one listing for Levi BROWN on page 292 ... age 45 born in VT laborer - does not fit with family info

09/2000 Per Aunt Ruth's notes: "Levi's daughter Julia married a man named Ray and lived in Virginia . Their son Harvey moved to Kansas." This might be why Daniel Jr. moved to Kansas in the late 1800's ... just a thought to check further into.

02/2001 1860 BROWN HARVEY Arapahoe County KS 004 South Park Federal Population Schedule KS 1860 Federal Census Index KSS7a659014 - Possiblity?

Notes for Betsy [Elizabeth] ??:

12/2000 LNU might be similar to Sallie who married Daniel the generation before ... could be the abbreviation for Last Name Unknown ...

12/2000 LDS finding ... Elizabeth R BROWN Sex: F Event(s): Death: 12 Nov 1878 Marlboro, Cheshire, New Hampshire

Children of Levi Brown and Betsy ?? are:

 Lucy J.⁶ Brown, born September 1838; died February 08, 1862 in German Twp., Fulton Co. OH.

Notes for Lucy J. Brown:

Per Johnson Cemetery listings, Row 5 in same plot as all BROWN's, Lucy J. Brown buried d/o L. & B. Brown, age 23y5m3d - I surmise daughter of Levi & Betsy Brown and noted family tree connected to them [April 1999]

More About Lucy J. Brown:

Burial: Johnson Cemetery - Elmira, Fulton Co., OH - 23y5m3d

ii. Julia A. Brown, born 1850 in VT per German Twp, Fulton Co., OH 1870 Census¹². She married Ray Unknown.

Notes for Julia A. Brown:

09/2000 Per Aunt Ruth's notes: "Levi's daughter Julia married a man named Ray and lived in Virginia . Their son Harvey moved to Kansas." This might be why Daniel Jr. moved to Kansas in the late 1800's ... just a thought to check further into. Also, Harvey must be a son of Levi & Betsey as this reads or could he possibly be Julia & Ray's son ...

24 iii. Harvey Brown.

Notes for Harvey Brown:

09/2000 Per Aunt Ruth's notes: "Levi's daughter Julia married a man named Ray and lived in Virginia . Their son Harvey moved to Kansas." This might be why Daniel Jr. moved to Kansas in the late 1800's ... just a thought to check further into.

02/2001 1860 BROWN HARVEY Arapahoe County KS 004 South Park Federal Population Schedule KS 1860 Federal Census Index KSS7a659014 - Possiblity?

8. Sally⁵ Brown (Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born June 22, 1817 in NH or VT. She married (1) Unknown Wright. She married (2) Unknown Wright Abt. 1838 in VT - ? Wright widower of Sally's sister Lucy.

Notes for Sally Brown:

12/2000 Children listed are from Aunt Ruth's original notes

Notes for Unknown Wright:

04/1999 Unknown Wright was widower of Sally's sister Lucy - she must have married him sometime after Lucy's death in 1838 - per Vashti Seaman's note - email from Mark Lozer

More About Unknown Wright and Sally Brown:

Marriage: Abt. 1838, VT - ? Wright widower of Sally's sister Lucy

Children of Sally Brown and Unknown Wright are:

i. Charles⁶ Wright.

- ii. Mary Jane Wright.
- 27 iii. Etta Wright.

Notes for Etta Wright:

May 11, 1882 married L. H. Abbot in Custer, Colorado - this is a long shot yet might be



10. Sarah "Jane" Brown (Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born April 10, 1826 in Lincoln, Addison Co., VT (grandchild Daniel Brown Jr. VT), and died June 27, 1870 in Williams Co., OH¹³. She married **Samuel Cliffton Borton** March 21, 1844 in noted in "Family Record". He was born January 02, 1828 in Burlington Co., NJ noted in "Family Record", and died September 18, 1902 in Emerson Twp., Gratiot Co., MI¹⁴.

Notes for Sarah "Jane" Brown:

LDS Library Vermont Listings Microfilm #1847 has listed:

Brown, Sally Jane Benjamin Brown/Ruth Reynolds

b 04 Oct 1826Lincoln Twp., Addison Co., VT

12/1998 Neither name or birth date seem to agree w/date & birthplace on handwritten family tree - parents & location do agree - will leave tree as is & seek further info

More About Sarah "Jane" Brown:

Burial: Friends Cemetery - Williams Co., OH -44y2m17d

Notes for Samuel Cliffton Borton:

Samuel and Sarah Jane had 13 children, listed are 10 & their statistics; other three, there is no record of perhaps infants & no marker or record of them - per Borton Family History by Marge Kress - info from family bible of Lois Hittle, dates from Friends Cemetery, Williams Co., OH, & courthouse records.

NOTE: Samuel C. Borton came to Fulton Co., OH, when he was 16 years old c 1840

More About Samuel Cliffton Borton:

Burial: Friends Cemetery - Williams Co., OH - 78y8m16d

More About Samuel Borton and Sarah Brown:

Marriage: March 21, 1844, noted in "Family Record"

Children of Sarah Brown and Samuel Borton are:

i. 3 Children⁷ Borton.

Notes for 3 Children Borton:

Samuel and Sarah Jane had 13 children, listed are 10 and their statistics, the other three there is no record of - perhaps they were infants and there is no marker or record of them - per Borton Family History by Marge Kress - info from family bible of Lois Hittle, dates from Friends Cemetary, Williams Co., OH, and courthouse records.

- 29 ii. David Borton, born January 11, 1845 in "Family Record"; died May 13, 1846 in per "Family Record".
- 30 iii. Maria Jane Borton, born November 08, 1847 in "Family Record"; died May 02, 1850 in 2y 5m 26d per "Family Record".
- iv. Nathan T. Borton, born January 28, 1850 in "Family Record"; died March 16, 1850 in age

- 1m 18d per "Family Record" 15.
- v. Ruth Ann Borton, born March 07, 1851 in "Family Record"; died April 05, 1934 in Wiliams Co., OH 83y 23d Ohio Death Index #27431.
 - vi. Mary Emily Borton, born April 11, 1853 in "Family Record"; died February 27, 1880 in "Family Record". She married (1) Wilbur Branderberry. She married (2) Jacob Lonabarger.
- + 34 vii. Martha Ellen Borton, born May 04, 1855 in "Family Record"; died June 14, 1936.
- + 35 viii. Benjamin B. Borton, born August 08, 1857 in "Family Record"; died February 25, 1922.
 - ix. Truman Levi Borton, born June 04, 1860 in "Family Record"; died September 07, 1861 in 1 yr per "Family Record".
 - 37 x. Freeman L. Borton, born June 04, 1860; died September 07, 1861 in 1y 3m 3d.
 - 38 xi. Lydia G. Borton, born September 09, 1862 in "Family Record"; died September 25, 1863 in 1y 16d per "Family Record".
- + 39 xii. Priscilla "Alice" Borton, born December 18, 1864 in "Family Record"; died December 20, 1934.
- **11. Seymour L.⁶ Brown** (Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born June 19, 1829 in Lincoln, Addison Co., VT¹⁶, and died December 03, 1904 in Warsaw, Kosciusko Co., IN. He married **Eleanor E. Smith** Abt. 1850 in OH most likely ... not listed in Kosciusko Co. IN marriage listings. She was born November 13, 1834 in PA per 1870 Census for Harrison Twp., Kosciusko Co., IN¹⁷, and died December 23, 1910 in Warsaw, Kosciusko Co., IN.

Notes for Seymour L. Brown:

LDS Library Vermont Listings microfilm #1849:

Brown, Seymour L. Benjamin and Ruth Reynolds Brown

b 19 June 1829 Lincoln Twp., Addison Co., VT

12/1998 Ohio Census his age is different - birth year could be 1828 or 1830 [NOTE: 9/2000 corrected date to align w/info from Indiana on headstone inscription, etc.]

1850 Census age 201860 Census age 31

German Twp., Fulton Co., OH 1850 Census has the following:

357B 17	Brown	Ruth	47	VT	pg0346b.txt
357B 18	Brown	Seymour	20	VT	pg0346b.txt
357B 28	Brown	Susan	12	NY	pg0346b.txt
357B 19	Brown	Truman	16	VT	pg0346b.txt

German Twp, Fulton Co. OH 1860 Census p. 154 - July 18, 1960

Seymour Brown 31MFarmer 800400VT

Eleanor 26F O

Martha 8F O

Row 9, Johnson Cemetery listings has baby John L. Brown buried next to Benjamin & Ruth in BROWN family plot - headstone inscribed: 38 June 1859 ae 1y3m13d son of S. L. & E. E. Brown - connected to family tree as noted surmising John s/o Samuel & Eleanor

09/2000 Based on above census info, Samuel moved w/spouse Eleanor and daughter Martha to Indiana after 1860; Wesley must have been born after 1860 in Indiana.

Subj: Re: 1870 CENSUS Date:9/14/2000 9:03:33 PM Eastern Daylight Time

From:sue.zellers@kconline.com (Sue Zellers)

One thing I did find was a bio [see hardcopy file for sketch] on George W. Elliott. "He married Allie J. Brown, who was born in Fulton County, Oh Nov. 5, 1863 ... was a daughter of Seymour & Eleanor (Smith) Brown". I did find death record for Eleanor Brown who died at age 76 on Dec. 23, 1910. (death record book H-17 page 62) Seymour, Eleanore, Wesley, etc are buried together in Cook Cemetery.

Brown, Seymour L. 19 June 1829, 3 Dec 1904

Brown, Eleanore, his wife, 13 Nov. 1834, 23 Dec. 1910

Brown, J. Wesley 1860-1946 Brown, Jennie 1863-1928

Brown, Alina J. 1896-1959

09/2000 Wesley married Jennie Rider on Aug 9, 1881

Listed in the 1870 census living in Harrison twp:

Brown, Seymore	age 41	Farmer	born VT
Brown, Elanor	35		PA
Brown, Mattie	18		OH
Brown, Alfretta	7		OH
Hissong, Ida	6		OH

TO: Kosciusko Co., IND Will Index Date: 9/13/2000 sue.zellers@kconline.com 09/2000 Still not sure of Seymour's middle name ... per Benjamin BROWN's will it could by Lyman yet per will of Seymour BROWN in Harrison Twp., Warsaw, Kosciousko Co., Indiana it could be Landen [Landon] ... per Seymour's will, have changed the first name for J. Wesley since he's addressed as James in document ... "I, Seymour Landen Brown of Kosciusko Co. and State of Indiana, realising the uncertainty of life and being of feeble health but of sound mind and memory and judgment do make and declare this to be my last will and Testament in manner and form following to wit.

First, I give and bequeath unto my beloved wife Eleanor E. Brown all of my real estate in Harrison Tp. Kosciusko, Indiana to remain hers so long as she lives then to be equally divided between our three children, to wit: Mattie J. Peddycord, James W. Brown, Alforetta J. Elliott or their legal heirs. Second, I direct that my debts and funeral expenses be paid from personal property now on hand to go to my beloved wife Eleanor E. Brown.

I hereby nominate and appoint James W. Brown to act as Executor of my last will and testament and revoke all other and former wills made and executed by me.

In Witness Whereof I have hereunto set my hand and seal this Twelfth day of November One thousand eight hundred and eighty eight.

Seymour L. Brown (seal)

Signed sealed published declared and acknowledged by the above named testator to be his last will and testament in my presence and I at his request and in his presence and in the presence of each other subscribe my name as witness.

James S. Smith MD Warsaw, Indiana November 12, 1888 M. L. Dick November 13, 1888

09/2000 See hardcopy file for full copy of will; Cook Cemetery, Harrison Twp. Kosciusko Co., IN cemetery listings; Marriage Listings; 1870 Census; & Deaths Index.

More About Seymour L. Brown:

Burial: Cook Cemetery, Harrison Twp., Kosciusko Co., IN

More About Eleanor E. Smith:

Burial: Cook Cemetery, Harrison Twp., Kosciusko Co., IN - 76y

More About Seymour Brown and Eleanor Smith:

Marriage: Abt. 1850, OH most likely ... not listed in Kosciusko Co. IN marriage listings

Children of Seymour Brown and Eleanor Smith are:

- + 40 i. Martha (Mattie) Jane⁷ Brown, born 1852 in Fulton Co., OH; died October 31, 1920 in LaPorte Co., IN ae 68.
 - 41 ii. John L. Brown, born March 15, 1858 in calculated from headstone; died June 28, 1859 in GermanTwp.,Fulton Co., OH.

More About John L. Brown:

Burial: Johnson Cemetery - Elmira, Fulton Co., OH - 1y3m13d

- + 42 iii. James Wesley Brown, born 1860; died July 09, 1946 in Warsaw, Kosciusko Co., Indiana.
- + 43 iv. Allie (Alforetta) J. Brown, born November 05, 1863 in Fulton Co., OH.
- **12. Truman H.**⁶ **Brown** (Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born September 03, 1833 in Monkton Twp, Addison Co., VT or 1834¹⁸, and died in Disappeared after 1860. He married **Susan ??**. She was born 1829 in Ohio¹⁹.

Notes for Truman H. Brown:

Truman A. H. or D. (depends on how you read the census handwriting) disappeared c 1860 after census where he's listed w/spouse Susan and son Aaron A. I've noted as H since will of Benjamin Brown dated April 28, 1871 " ... beguested to my son Truman H. Brown the sum of one thousand dollars..."

Hdst at Johnson Cemetery w/BROWN's has one hdst unaccounted for & I'll use it here since dates & names seem to coincide with Truman and his son Aaron: Hanson A. Brown s/o E H & S Brown 8 Sept 1861 ae 4y-4m-11d - This could very well be our Aaron A. since he was born in 1857 thus making DOB April 27, 1857 approx. and census taker might have phonetically spelled AARON instead of HANSON - initials of E H could also be an error and it should have been T H for Truman H. Brown - which might indicate his middle name was Hanson - just never know! - and possibly the surname that is missing for Susan could be Hanson as well ...

LDS Listings for Vermont, microfilm #1854:

Brown, Truman D. s/o Benjamin and Ruth Reynolds Brown b 03 Sept 1833 Monkton Twp., Addison Co., Vermont

Ruth Armstrong Brown-Campbell Family Notes gives the following on Truman: Uncle Truman's son, Owen (this does not agree with the family tree names of children) lived on a farm near Alvordton, Williams Co., OH. He died only a few years ago, aged 96. There was a married daughter living near Alvordton, also. (Unfortunately, notes are not dated so I do not know from which year to compute the age of 96.) Might be the Charles Owen BROWN listed as a child of Benjamin and Ruth is this child in question as Truman's son - no idea at this point & need to revisit later.

11/2000 Need to check Civil War Muster Roll ...

Brown Truman H. G 85 Ohio Infantry. Corporal Corporal 000552 0013 00002086

12/2000 Census Listings:

Year Surname Given Name (s) County State Page Township or Other Info Record Type Database ID# 1860 BROWN TRUMAN Ionia County MI 783 Otisco Federal Population Schedule MI 1860 Federal

Census Index MI54327866

1840 BROWN TRUMAN Lenawee County MI 068 Medina Federal Population Schedule MI 1840 Federal Census Index MIS4a344085

1860 BROWN TRUMAN Sanilac County MI 1024 Fremont Federal Population Schedule MI 1860 Federal Census Index MI54327867

1860 BROWN TRUMAN Cheshire County NH 403 Nelson Federal Population Schedule NH 1860 Federal Census Index NH14212140

1820 BROWN TRUMAN Chittenden County VT 141 Jericho Federal Population Schedule VT 1820 Federal Census Index VT320165219

1850 BROWN TRUMAN Franklin County VT 001 Fletcher Federal Population Schedule VT 1850 Federal Census Index VTS6a379954

Land Records: TRUMAN BROWN; MONROE 4504 1837/03/16 19 7 S 1 E 1 40.0000 view full record

TRUMAN BROWN: IONIA 1645 1873/05/20 19 16 N 6 W 24 80.0000 view full record

Children of Truman Brown and Susan ?? are:

- i. Girl⁷ Brown.
- 45 ii. Aaron A. Brown, born 1857 in Ohio²⁰; died September 08, 1861.

Notes for Aaron A. Brown:

Truman A. H. or D. (depends on how you read the census handwriting) disappeared c 1860 after the census where he is listed with Susan and a son Aaron A.

Headstone at Johnson Cemetery with the BROWN's has one headstone unaccounted for and I will use it here since the dates and names seem to coincide with Truman and his son Aaron:

Hanson A. Brown s/o E H & S Brown 8 Sept 1861 ae 4y-4m-11d This could very well be our Aaron A. since he was born in 1857 thus making his date of birth April 27, 1857 approx. and census taker might have phonetically spelled AARON instead of HANSON - as to the E H that tooo could be an error and it should have been T H for Truman H. Brown - just never know!

More About Aaron A. Brown:

Burial: Johnson Cemetery - Elmira, Fulton Co., OH - 4y4m11d

13. Levi Walter⁶ Brown (Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born December 21, 1841 in Burlington Twp., Williams Co., OH, and died May 30, 1906 in Greensboro, Guilford Co., NC. He married (1) Nancy Ames June 14, 1863. She was born June 03, 1840 in OH (calculated from headstone)²¹, and died January 17, 1875²². He married (2) Elizabeth Gigax September 14, 1875 in Fulton Co., OH. She was born 1842 in Switzerland²³, and died February 14, 1882²⁴. He married (3) Esther Converse Stone January 16, 1883. She was born October 22, 1847 in Napanoch, Ulster Co., NY, and died June 29, 1934 in Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH.

Notes for Levi Walter Brown:

p. 610-612 History of Henry and Fulton Counties Ohio by Lewis Cass Aldrich. [Dates for marriages & deaths of spouses coincide w/text notations & not handwritten family tree - Levi's DOB is noted as December 21, 1841 on page 610.]

Biographical Sketch, Fulton Co. [Ohio] 1890, p. 105 reads as follows in the section Politics & Official Honors: Levi Walter Brown was born in Franklin twp., Fulton Co., December 21, 1841. He was reared on his father's farm whre he worked during the spring & summer & attended school in the winter until he became 18 years of age. He then commenced teaching in season and was thus engaged alternating between the farm and schoolroom for a period of about four years. At the age of 25, having accumulated a small sum of money, the result of his industry, he embarked in the mercantile business at Elmira, Fulton Co, having a small stock at the outset but gradually enlarging it as his means permitted and the increasing trade required until he became known as one of the most usccessful and reliable country merchants of the country. . .about 1872 he sold out and moved to the farm of his parents they then being in impaired health and strength on account of their advanced years. . .February 1879 he removed to Wauseon to assume the office of probate judge. . . February 1879 was twice re-elected. . . 1886 he was a candidate for the nomination for the office of representative in Congress but was defeated in the nominating convention . . . in 1887 Judge Brown was made chairman of the Republican State Central Committee . . . Pres. Harrison who appointed Judge Brown to the position of Consul to Glasgow, Scotland . . . continued to reside in Wauseon until 1904 when ill health compelled a change of climate and he removed to North Carolina . . .

NOTE: L. W. Brown died in North Carolina yet his body was returned to Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH for burial at Wauseon Union Cemetery beside his 3rd wife Esther Converse Stone Brown - per Vashti Seaman's papers forwarded by Mark Lozer of Wauseon April 1999.

Subj: OBIT: Judge L. W. Brown of Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH 1906

Date: 11/30/98 11:34:05 PM Eastern Standard Time

From:DitsyMM@aol.com

Reply-to: OH-FOOTSTEPS-L@rootsweb.com

To: OH-FOOTSTEPS-L@rootsweb.com

Published in the June 12, 1906 Greensboro NC newspaper.

Judge L. W. Brown Dead - Prominent Western Citizen Passed Away at His Home in this City Yesterday.

Friends of the grief stricken family in this city deeply sympathize with the bereaved while hundreds of friends throughout the western states will be saddened and feel a personal loss in the death of Ex-Judge L. W. Brown which occurred at his residence 118 Tate Street in the city at 1 o'clock yesterday afternoon after a lingering illness he being invalid for four years. While his death was not unexpected it comes as a great shock to many relatives and friends. Judge Brown's condition began to grow worse Sunday night and never

changed for the better. All that skilled physicians and loving and tender hands could do as done to restore him to health again but to no avail.

Judge Brown and family moved to this city just one month ago yesterday from Winston-Salem where they had made their resident for two years having moved there from Toledo, Ohio. They moved south in the interest of Judge Brown's health. While they have been residents of Greensboro only a short time they have made many friends who deeply sympathize with them in the death of husband and father. Judge Brown played a very important part in politics in the western states and was held in the highest esteem for his personal and political integrity and statesmanship.

He was the American consul to Glasgow, Scotland under President Harrison and his record there was a splendid one. He was for a number of years Probate Judge in his home state. He was permanent chairman of the Kansas City convention which nominated Bryan for president in 1900.

He is survived by a wife, five sons and two daughters. The sons are: Messrs. Chas. M. of Cleveland,

Ohio; Geo. C. of Wauseon, Ohio; Maynard D. of Clyde, Ohio; Albert M. of St. Louis, Mo.; Walter C. of this city. The daughters Misses Wilma and Ruth of this city. Mr. Maynard Brown arrived last night to attend the funeral. The other sons will not come as they cannot arrive in time for the funeral services. The funeral services will be conducted from the residence at 4 o'clock this afternoon by Rev. Dr. G. H. Detwiler, pastor of West Market Street Methodist church. The remains will be interred in the Green Hill cemetery by the Blue Lodge of Masons, the Knights Templar acting as escort. Judge Brown was a member of the Knights Templar for thirty years.

Only wishing I could have know my great-grandfather and knowing I couldn't have gotten this far without him! Submitted with much love and appreciation for family roots established by my ancestors: Maggie Brown Moerdyke

T & I Railroad is the Toledo-Ironton Railroad line.

Search Terms: LEVI (88), OHIO (166), BROWN (442)

Database: U.S. House of Representative Private Claims, Vol. 1

Combined Matches: 1

08/2000 Interesting item online:

Name Nature of Claim Congress Session Manner Brought Journal Page Referred to Committee Date Report Bill House Disposed

Levi Brown, (Ohio) Pension for services; war of 1812 28 1 Petition 352 Invalid Pensions 232 Adverse Laid on Table

More About Levi Walter Brown:

Burial: Wauseon Union Cemetery, Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH Fact 1: Bet. 1890 - 1894, US Consul, Glasgow, Scotland

Fact 2: Bet. 1904 - 1906, President, T & I Railroad Co., Greensboro, NC

Notes for Nancy Ames:

Per Johnson Cemetery and headstone inscriptions - noted as January 7, 1875, age 34y6m14d - does not calculate w/handwritten family tree - will leave as originally written herewithin [April 1999]

More About Nancy Ames:

Burial: Johnson Cemetery - Elmira, Fulton Co., OH

More About Levi Brown and Nancy Ames:

Marriage: June 14, 1863

Notes for Elizabeth Gigax:

Per Johnson Cemetery listings and headstone inscription: 1842-1882 - name inscribed as Elizabeth Gigax [no mention of surname BROWN]

More About Elizabeth Gigax:

Burial: Johnson Cemetery - Elmira, Fulton Co., OH

More About Levi Brown and Elizabeth Gigax: Marriage: September 14, 1875, Fulton Co., OH

Notes for Esther Converse Stone:

04/1999 LDS has Esther Stone listed w/same parents and birthdate as follows:

60. Esther STONE - Ancestral File Gender: F Birth: 1847 Ellenville, Wawarsing, Ulster Co., New York

Ohio Death Certificate Index: BROWN ESTHER C County Name: FULTON Date of Death: 6/29/1934 Volume Number: 540 Certificate Number: 36835

02/2001 Database: Ohio 1910 Census Miracode Index

Esther Brown Age: 60 State: OH Color: W Enumeration District: 0004 Birth Place: New York Visit: 0266 County: Fulton, Wauseon Relation: NR

Other Residents: Relation Name Color Age Birth Place

Head of Household Lorrinzo Lyon W

Personal NOTE: Head of Household does not fit yet this was a reconstructed 1910 Census due to fire thus pieces of the puzzle might not be in the right place - further thought is Levi had already passed away by this time and Esther w/daughter Ruth might have been staying with another family.

Ruth Brown Age: 20 State: OH Color: Enumeration District: 0004

Birth Place: Scotland Visit: 0266 County: Fulton, Wauseon Relation: Daughter

Other Residents: Relation Name Color Age Birth Place

Head of Household Lorrinzo Lyon W

Lorrinzo Lyon Age: 69 State: OH Color: W Enumeration District: 0004

Birth Place: Ohio Visit: 0266 County: Fulton, Wauseon Relation: Head of Household

Other Residents: Relation Name Color Age Birth Place

Son Will 49 Ohio; NR Esther Brown 60 New York; Daughter Ruth 20 Scotland

1 non-relative

More About Esther Converse Stone:

Burial: Wauseon Union Cemetery, Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH

More About Levi Brown and Esther Stone:

Marriage: January 16, 1883

47

Children of Levi Brown and Nancy Ames are:

+ 46 i. Charles Malvern Sr. ⁷ Brown, born March 09, 1864 in OH (per 1870 Census, Fulton Co., OH); died April 25, 1924 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH.

ii. Wilma Eleanor Brown, born 1867; died November 24, 1919 in Sandusky Co. per Ohio Death Certificate Index.

Notes for Wilma Eleanor Brown:

Ohio Death Certificate Index: BROWN WILMA E County Name: SANDUSKY Date of Death: 11/24/1919 Volume Number: 3116 Certificate Number: 65273

+ 48 iii. George Clayton Brown, born December 26, 1869 in Burlington, Fulton Co., OH; died May 19, 1962.

+ 49 iv. Maynard Dalton Brown, born September 06, 1872 in Burlington, Fulton Co., OH; died June 11, 1936 in Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH (Braceville, Trumbull Co., OH.

Child of Levi Brown and Elizabeth Gigax is:

50 i. Albert Marion⁷ Brown, born September 08, 1878; died March 12, 1954. He married Marion Demaret 1916; died December 17, 1966.

More About Albert Brown and Marion Demaret:

Marriage: 1916

Children of Levi Brown and Esther Stone are:

53

51 i. Jennie Armstrong⁷ Brown, born August 25, 1884 in Wauseon, Clinton Twp., Fulton Co., OH (Stillborn); died August 25, 1884 in Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH.

More About Jennie Armstrong Brown:

Burial: Wauseon Union Cemetery, Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH

- + 52 ii. Walter (Levi) Converse Brown, born January 21, 1886 in OH; died November 11, 1963.
 - iii. Ruth Armstrong Brown, born January 01, 1890 in Glasgow, Scotland; died August 03, 1972 in Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH Detwiler Hosp.. She married Reas Campbell June 14, 1942 in Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH; born January 10, 1885 in Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH; died June 05, 1961 in Toledo, Lucas Co., OH.

Notes for Ruth Armstrong Brown:

Ruth Armstrong Brown taught for many years as an elementary teacher, first grade, for Wauseon Public Schools until her retirement in 1941 when she married Reas Campbell.

Book of Golden Deeds Award issued to Ruth B. Campbell, June 11, 1964 - article reads as follows: Recently a friend said, "Anything that will better the community, Ruth Campbell is interested and usually involved in it." Although this statement was made on June 2, 1964, the same might well have been said for the over-half-century that Ruth has lived in Wauseon, where she was and still is thought of as one of the best teachers that ever served here. Ruth was born January 1, 1890 to Judge and Mrs. Levi Brown in Glasgow, Scotland. At the age of 3 1/2 the family moved to Northwest Ohio where she lived on the farm now owned by Jay Batdorf. She first attended school in a little white building which was later made into a parking lot at Clinton and E. Elm streets. First and second grades were completed in one year, in Old Normal School where Elm Street School now stands. After ninth grade, the Browns moved to North Carolina where Ruth attended 10th and 11th grades. After her father died in 1907, she came back to live with her brother, Maynard Brown, in Clyde and graduate from high school there in 1907. Ruth's education continued in Dr. Mary Law's Kindergarten Training School in Toledo for two years. Upon graduation, she taught in kindergarten in Toledo for four years. In 1914, she moved to Wauseon to teach in first grade where she served faithfully for 29 years. One Wauseonian has said recently that she is "one of the city's most revered teachers. Mothers used to insist that their child be taught by 'Miss Brown'". Until 1942, Ruth lived on East Oak Street. In that year she married Reas Campbell . . .

More About Ruth Armstrong Brown:

Burial: Wauseon Union Cemetery, Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH

Notes for Reas Campbell:

Reas Campbell retired from Post Office in Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH. Reas & Ruth did not have any children; Reas had two children from his first marriage - He died after a brief illness at Toledo Hospital, Toledo, Lucas Co., OH.

05/1999 Birthplace noted from Mark Lozer family tree - Reasin CAMPBELL, see hardcopy

More About Reas Campbell:

Burial: Wauseon Union Cemetery, Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH

More About Reas Campbell and Ruth Brown: Marriage: June 14, 1942, Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH

14. Charles Owen⁶ Brown (Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) died Aft. 1872 in still living 1872 per V. Seaman's notes.

Notes for Charles Owen Brown:

Added Charles Owen Brown based on info from V. Seaman's notes sent email by way of Mark Lozer of Wauseon, Ohio April 1999 - p. 52, Abstracts of Wills Pt I as compiled by Vashti Seaman, Wauseon Chapt. DAR - Will of Benjamin Brown, of Franklin twp. . . Codicil to my son, Charles Owen Brown and my grand-daughter Florence Brown . . . was signed May 10, 1872. Upon receipt of will of Benjamin Brown dated April 28, 1871 notes "... one hundred dollars paid to my son Charles Owen Brown and fifty dollars to my grand daughter Florence Brown..." (Copy of will and codocil in hardfile)

Child of Charles Owen Brown is:

i. Florence⁷ Brown, born Bef. 1872.

Notes for Florence Brown:

Possiblities from LDS Online website:

b 1846 Wellington, Lorain, OH m August 1879 to Henry W. Webster b Nov 1850 in Ohio d 1934 Denver, OH m John Gladson Hannah

Search Terms: FLORENCE (252), BROWN (14798) Database: Ohio Census, 1790-1890 Year Surname Given Name (s) County State Page Township or Other Info Record Type Database ID#

1860 BROWN FLORENCE Eric County OH 586 Oxford Township Federal Population Schedule OH 1860 Federal Census Index OH15315703

19. Granville Grafton⁶ Brown (Daniel Jr.⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born September 18, 1844 in NY - 1845 per 1850 census/Fulton Co., OH & biography²⁵, and died October 14, 1907 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH. He married **Elizabeth S. Wallace** February 15, 1866 in Madison Township, Williams Co., OH. She was born May 03, 1847 in Richland County, OH²⁶, and died January 30, 1933 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH.

Notes for Granville Grafton Brown:

Biography p. 306-307, The County of Williams by Shinn, William Henry 1905: "Mr. Brown was born in Fulton county, O, September 18, 1844, and is a son of Daniel and Emily (Atwood) Brown, the former of whom was born in Vermont of Colonial ancestry while the latter was born in Maryland."

Ruth Armstrong Brown-Campbell family notes: Granville and his wife Susan lived on a farm near Pioneer (Williams Co., OH). They had 8 boys and 1 girl. Some of the names were: Andrew Jackson, Charles, George, Maynard, Herman, Leonard, Levi, May. One I cannot remember. We had a picture of this big family when I was a little girl. George lived in Bryan (Williams Co., OH) and was a prominent citizen. A son Grant lives in Bryan and there is a married daughter. There are probably descendants of Granville and Susan living in Pioneer, Montpelier and Alvorton. NOTE: Names were from Aunt Ruth's memory and written notes, after receiving info from G. Grant Brown, Bryan, OH on 3/24/99, changes were made on the tree to agree with specific information he provided - see hard file!!

The County of Williams by William Henry Shinn (1905) From article above here are a few clips to be noted for genealogy purposes:

Politics: Originally a Whig and later Republican, Madison Twp trustee and assessor, schoolboard member 20 yrs., road supervisor, office of jury commissioner, board of directors Williams Co. Agricultural Society and served as vice-president; and postmaster Deer Lick, Williams Co., OH Education: Early educ schools of Burlington Fulton Co. & Madison Twp Williams Co., OH Worked: father's farm until age 18

Civil War: Employed by government as a carpenter until end of war

Farm: 1865 purchased farm and added to until 160 acres

Faith: Church of God, superintendent Sunday School for 15 years

1850 Census for German Twp., Fulton Co., OH (October 4, 1850) gives age as 5 years born in NY - noted on tree as of this finding.

Aunt Ruth's family tree listed his wife as Susan - changed on tree to Elizabeth Wallace w/documentation provided from The County of Williams by William Henry Shinn (1905) Bio Sketch G. Grant Brown Williams Co., OH: At time of death, he was director & VP of Williams Co. Agricultural Assoc, president of Pioneer Creamery Co., Superintendent of Madison Bethel Sunday School, & member of board of education ... also, Elizabeth Wallace was the name in his obituary.

09/2000 See hardcopy file for Granville Grafton Brown obituary sent to me by George Grant Brown of Bryan, OH

More About Granville Grafton Brown:

Burial: Floral Grove Cemetery - Williams Co., OH

Fact 1: Carpenter during Civil War

Fact 2: Attended Basswood Church of God, Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH

Fact 3: Director & VPres. of Williams Co.Agric. Assoc.

Fact 4: Pres. of Pioneer (OH) Elgin Creamery Co.

Fact 5: Supt. of Madison Bethel Sunday School

Fact 6: Member of Pioneer (OH) Board of Education

Fact 7: 1845, c 1845-1850 moved to Lucas Co., OH Fact 8: Postmaster Deer Lick, Williams Co., OH

Notes for Elizabeth S. Wallace:

01/1999 Hdst dates Elizabeth BROWN given as 1847- Feb. 1, 1933 per Jacque Whetro, Montpelier, OH volunteer lookup OH GenWeb Williams Co. website

Ohio Death Certificate Index: BROWN ELIZABE E County Name: WILLIIAMS Date of Death: 1/30/1933 Volume Number: 7126 Certificate Number: 6606

More About Elizabeth S. Wallace:

Burial: Floral Grove Cemetery - Williams Co., OH

More About Granville Brown and Elizabeth Wallace:

Marriage: February 15, 1866, Madison Township, Williams Co., OH

Children of Granville Brown and Elizabeth Wallace are:

- + 55 i. Charles E.⁷ Brown, born April 07, 1867 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH; died May 02, 1933.
 - 56 ii. Andrew Jackson Brown, born July 17, 1869 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH²⁷; died February 28, 1944 in Williams Co., OH. He married Nora E..

More About Andrew Jackson Brown:

Fact 1: Superintendent Public Schls, Pioneer, Williams Co., OH

- + 57 iii. George A. Brown, born March 03, 1875 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH Basswood Corner; died July 21, 1965 in Pioneer, Williams Co., OH.
 - 58 iv. John B. Brown, born August 20, 1876 in Madison Twp, Williams Co., OH²⁸; died September 12, 1944 in Rankin Union Cemetery, Rankin, IL.

More About John B. Brown:

Fact 1: Grad Illinois Medical College, Chicago, IL

Fact 2: Doctor in Lawrence, IL

- + 59 v. Herman I. Brown, born February 28, 1879 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH; died May 15, 1958.
 - 60 vi. Leonard G. Brown, born December 25, 1880 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH²⁹; died September 07, 1956. He married (1) Zella Lacer. He married (2) Nina E. Haworth 1938 in Rockville, Indiana.

More About Leonard G. Brown:

Fact 1: Grad Dental School, NW Univ., Chicago, IL

Fact 2: Denist in Chicago, IL

More About Leonard Brown and Nina Haworth:

Marriage: 1938, Rockville, Indiana

61 vii. Clara Mae Brown, born November 22, 1882 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH³⁰; died January 01, 1947.

Notes for Clara Mae Brown:

Had no children per Grant Brown notes, March 1999.

- + 62 viii. Wesley O. Brown, born May 23, 1888 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH; died January 08, 1956.
 - 63 ix. Ernest L. Brown, born September 25, 1894 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH³¹; died May 18, 1952. He married Lilian E. Dickinson September 24, 1921.

More About Ernest Brown and Lilian Dickinson: Marriage: September 24, 1921

A ROLL OF STREET, STRE

Generation No. 5

32. Ruth Ann⁷ Borton (Sarah "Jane" Brown, Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born March 07, 1851 in "Family Record", and died April 05, 1934 in Wiliams Co., OH - 83y 23d - Ohio Death Index #27431. She married **(1) Emery Hanes**. She married **(2) William H. Taylor**. He was born 1844, and died January 20, 1931.

Children of Ruth Borton and Emery Hanes are:

- i. Jennie⁸ Hanes. She married William Bert Ammerman.
- 65 ii. Wilbur Hanes. He married Frances.

Child of Ruth Borton and William Taylor is:

i. Frank H.⁸ Taylor, died March 24, 1888 in ?y 6m 10d.

34. Martha Ellen⁷ Borton (Sarah "Jane" Brown, Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born May 04, 1855 in "Family Record", and died June 14, 1936³². She married (1) LeRoy Bigbee September 14, 1873 in George W. Morey, Justice Peace. He was born April 04, 1852, and died December 19, 1887 in 35y8m13d per "Family Record". She married (2) George Wilson Hittle October 06, 1891. He was born February 04, 1848 in Ohio, and died March 03, 1943.

More About Martha Ellen Borton:

Burial: Toledo Memorial Park Cemetery, Toledo, Lucas Co., OH

Notes for LeRoy Bigbee:

04/2000 Most Bigbee lineage provided by Dale Bigbee, email GEDCOM as posted on previous entry. See hardcopy file for complete ancestor info.

More About LeRoy Bigbee and Martha Borton:

Marriage: September 14, 1873, George W. Morey, Justice Peace

More About George Hittle and Martha Borton:

Marriage: October 06, 1891

Children of Martha Borton and LeRoy Bigbee are:

- i. Boy⁸ Bigbee, died in infancy.
- 68 ii. Charles Bigbee, born December 13, 1874 in cemetary marker 1875 Fulton Co., OH³³; died October 24, 1939 in Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH. He married Elizabeth Rupp March 14, 1900 in farmer residing north of Tedrow, in Dover Twp. Ohio; born 1876; died 1956.

More About Charles Bigbee and Elizabeth Rupp:

Marriage: March 14, 1900, farmer residing north of Tedrow, in Dover Twp. Ohio

Child of Martha Borton and George Hittle is:

i. Lois⁸ Hittle, born March 04, 1895; died July 19, 1988 in Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH³⁴.

More About Lois Hittle:

Burial: Toledo Memorial Park Cemetery, Toledo, Lucas Co., OH

35. Benjamin B.⁷ **Borton** (Sarah "Jane" Brown, Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born August 08, 1857 in "Family Record", and died February 25, 1922. He married **Mary S. Fidler** December 31, 1878 in notes of "Family Record".

More About Benjamin Borton and Mary Fidler:

Marriage: December 31, 1878, notes of "Family Record"

Children of Benjamin Borton and Mary Fidler are:

- 70 i. Charles A.8 Borton, died in at 4 years of age.
- 71 ii. Hazel B. Borton, died in at 18 months.
- 72 iii. Howard Borton.
- 73 iv. Archie Borton. He married Unknown.

Notes for Archie Borton:

Three children - names unknown: one son, two daughters

- v. Wilma Borton. She married Harvey B. Allen; born August 08, 1895 in per Soc Security Death Index; died December 1977 in Russells Point, OH per Soc Sec Death Index.
- **39.** Priscilla "Alice" Borton (Sarah "Jane" Brown, Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born December 18, 1864 in "Family Record", and died December 20, 1934. She married **Ephraim** "Amos" Fetzer September 10, 1889.

Notes for Ephraim "Amos" Fetzer:

Found an old family Bible her is Wauseon, OH at the Fulton Co. Historical

Museum. It has Fetzer family entries in the family pages.

It appears to be the Frederick you have on your web page that is

listed as born est 1821 and died 1882. The Bible says birth was b. Oct 29 1812 and with first child born 1839 of 14. The first child, a daughter named Sophia born March 4 1839. Frederick married to Jacobine Sherebrand on Dec 27 1840 in Ohio so Sophia was either illegitimate or from a previous marriage.

Frederick FETZER b. Oct 29 1812, died Sep 12 1882

Jacobina Sherebrand b. Sept 17 1820 & d. Nov 27 1907

Children:

Maria Dec 27 1841 Jan 13 1932

Frederick Apr 17 1843 June 3 1863

Jacob Feb 29 1845

Rosiana Feb 19 1846 Feb 26 1846

Johanna Jacobina Oct 2 1847

John George Apr 8 1849 Mar 4 1869

John Michael Apr 27 1851 Dec 5 1903

Catharina May 15 1853 Oct 19 1923

Wilhelm May 15 1855 Oct 12 1860 Samuel Mar 8 1857 Apr 4 1857 E. Amos Apr 17 1859 Carl Apr 6 1861 Apr 23 1939 F. Wilhelm Mar 18 1863

More About Ephraim Fetzer and Priscilla Borton:

Marriage: September 10, 1889

Child of Priscilla Borton and Ephraim Fetzer is:

i. 2 Children⁸ Fetzer.

40. Martha (Mattie) Jane⁷ Brown (Seymour L.⁶, Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born 1852 in Fulton Co., OH³⁵, and died October 31, 1920 in LaPorte Co., IN - ae 68. She married **Basil H. Peddycord** 1876 in Harrison Twp., Kosciusko Co., IN. He was born 1853 in Fulton Co., OH, and died November 24, 1922 in LaPorte Co., IN - ae 69.

Notes for Martha (Mattie) Jane Brown:

09/2000 LaPorte Argus, 11/01/1920 p.6, LaPorte, IN, see hardcopy file for newspaper obit ... "born in Fulton Co., OH ... besides her husband she leaves one daughter Mrs. H. C. McMahon and two small grandchildren, Lois and Martha. One brother J. W. Brown of Warsaw and one sister Mrs. G. W. Elliott of Wheeler, IN"

Notes for Basil H. Peddycord:

09/2000 LaPorte Daily Argus, 11/25/1922 p. 6, LaPorte, IN see hardcopy file for complete newspaper obit

More About Basil Peddycord and Martha Brown: Marriage: 1876, Harrison Twp., Kosciusko Co., IN

Child of Martha Brown and Basil Peddycord is:

i. Unknown⁸ Peddycord. She married H. C. McMahon.

42. James Wesley⁷ Brown (Seymour L.⁶, Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born 1860, and died July 09, 1946 in Warsaw, Kosciusko Co., Indiana. He married **Jennie Rider** August 09, 1881 in Kosciusko Co., IN. She was born 1863, and died 1928 in Warsaw, Kosciusko Co., Indiana.

Notes for James Wesley Brown:

09/2000 Indiana GenWeb Record of Marriages Cook Co.:

BROWN, Wesley married RIDER, Jennie 1 Sep 1881 F:465

09/2000 See hardcopy file for Kosciousko Co., IN deaths, births and marriages index; also, Cook Cemetery, Harrison Twp., IN listings

More About James Wesley Brown:

Burial: Cook Cemetery, Harrison Twp., Kosciusko Co., IN

More About Jennie Rider:

Burial: Cook Cemetery, Harrison Twp., Kosciusko Co., IN

More About James Brown and Jennie Rider: Marriage: August 09, 1881, Kosciusko Co., IN

Child of James Brown and Jennie Rider is:

i. Alina J.⁸ Brown, born 1896; died 1959 in Warsaw, Kosciusko Co., IN.

More About Alina J. Brown:

Burial: Cook Cemetery, Harrison Twp., Kosciusko Co., IN

43. Allie (Alforetta) J.⁷ Brown (Seymour L.⁶, Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born November 05, 1863 in Fulton Co., OH. She married **George W. Elliott** in Kosciusko Co., IN. He was born March 06, 1861 in Franklin Twp., Adams Co., OH.

Notes for Allie (Alforetta) J. Brown:

09/2000 Biographical and Historical Records of Kosciusko Co., IN, Lewis Publ. Co., Chicago, IL 1887; p. 503 ... Biographical Sketch for George W. Elliott ... George W. Elliott, station agent and telegraph operator at Syracuse, was born in Franklin Twp., Adams Co., OH, March 6, 1861 ... Mr. Elliott was married August 23, 1883 to Miss Allie J. Brown who was born in Fulton Co., OH November 5, 1863 ... was a daughter of Seymour and Eleanor (Smith) Brown ... See hardcopy file for full sketch

More About George Elliott and Allie Brown:

Marriage: Kosciusko Co., IN

Child of Allie Brown and George Elliott is:

i. Bertha W.⁸ Elliott, born May 14, 1884.

46. Charles Malvern Sr.⁷ Brown (Levi Walter⁶, Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born March 09, 1864 in OH (per 1870 Census, Fulton Co., OH), and died April 25, 1924 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH. He married Maud(e) Louise Sullivan June 25, 1903 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH. She was born 1869 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny Co., Penn. or Ireland, and died June 04, 1949 in Cleveland State Hospital, Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH.

Notes for Charles Malvern Sr. Brown:

1870 Census has Charles listed as age 7 making his year of birth to be 1863 not 1864 as calculated from all other notes

Ohio Death Certificate Index: BROWN CHARLES M County Name: CUYAHOGA Date of Death: 4/25/1924 Volume Number: 4428 Certificate Number: 20925

More About Charles Malvern Sr. Brown:

Burial: Wauseon Union Cemetery, Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH

Fact 1: 1924, Cause of Death: Arerio-schliosis

Notes for Maud(e) Louise Sullivan:

Per marriage license, Charles M. was age 35 & Maude was listed as age 32 both had residence address as Cleveland State Hospital documented on the license copy received from Cuyhoga Archives. Place of birth on marriage license is given as Alleghany, PA yet death certificate from funeral home gives Ireland as her place of birth. Much confusion as well on date of birth w/age on death certificate once at 63 & then 80 plus age on marriage license does not calculate correctly either.

Handwritten family tree date is given as 1879; computed from marriage license is 1871; figured from death certificate age 63 it is 1876; & then from new entry on death certificate of age 80 it's 1869. Posted 1869 date for logistical purposes and coincides closest to Charles' birthdate.

Death Certificate - see hardcopy file - dates incarcerated at Cleveland State Hospital were May 3, 1922-June 4, 1949 (27 years) ... and her brother Daniel F. Sullivan signed the death certificate; birthplace is noted as Ireland on death cert.

Per Cuyohoga County, OH request - copy of Cleveland Press June 6, 1949 obituary gives info and date of death as June 4,1949. Reads: BROWN, Maude L. widow of Charles M. mother of Malvern Brown, sister of Mrs. Jenny (Charles M.) Holt of Massillon, Ohio (Stark Co.), deceased, Michael J. and Daniel F. Sullivan and Mrs. Joseph Igo of New York City. After 1:30 p.m. Sunday, friends may call at the Wm. J. Donlon Funeral Home, 9213 Miles Avenue. Funeral Tuesday, June 7 at 10:30a.m. at Holy Name Church. Please omit flowers.

Contacted funeral home personally: Donlon Funeral Home (Sally), 15408 Triskett Road, Cleveland, OH 216.251.7300 & following info was retrieved in reference to Maud Sullivan: Father's name and Mother's Name Unknown; brother Daniel F. Sullivan made funeral arrangements; born in Ireland; age at death was recorded first as 63 then crossed out & changed to 80; admitted to Cleveland State Hospital as a patient May 3, 1922 & resided there until her death June 4, 1949 (27 years); she was admitted w/paranoid condition & her death was listed as mardiocardia (heart attack?); she rests in an older Catholic cemetery in Cleveland-Calvary Cemetery.

01/1999 - located birth certificate & baptism from Holy Name Church, Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH (Charles M. Brown, Jr./Roman Catholic Church)- lists Daniel Sullivan & Mary Sullivan as witnesses at baptism - they were Maud(e)'s brother & his wife.

09/2000 Called Calvary Cemetery, Cleveland, OH 216-641-7575; SULLIVAN family buried in same plot Sect. 11, lot # 509, older section of cemetery:

John Sullivan burial date April 18, 1914

Jane Sullivan burial date May 5, 1913

Daniel F. Sullivan burial October 8, 1959

Michael J. Sullivan burial January 9, 1951

Ann Sullivan burial February 12, 1934

Mary G. Sullivan burial November 13, 1944 - possibly Daniel F.'s spouse as in baptism certificate witness of my father's

Mary Sullivan burial June 4, 1949 - this would be Maude yet no idea why name Mary?

Jennie Sullivan burial July 6, 1836

Baby Sullivan burial January 1, 1916

Agnes Hogue burial April 5, 1919 - sister of Maude Louise

11/2000 Uncertified copy of Death Certificate from Ohio Dept. of Health: confirmed all dates; cause of death wasy myocarditis, cardio-vascular disease and she had paranoid condition for 27 years which

incarcerated her at the hospital.

More About Maud(e) Louise Sullivan:

Burial: Calvery Cemetery, Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH

More About Charles Brown and Maud(e) Sullivan:

Marriage: June 25, 1903, Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH

Child of Charles Brown and Maud(e) Sullivan is:

79

i. Charles Malvern Jr. Brown, born July 25, 1914 in Cleveland, Cuyhoga Co., OH; died January 18, 1998 in Hillsdale, Hillsdale Co., MI. He married Hiranush Mucerret June 15, 1956; born March 09, 1926 in Kayseri, Anatolia, Turkey.

Notes for Charles Malvern Jr. Brown:

Passed away due to complications stemming from pneumonia at Hillsdale County Medical Care Facility, Hillsdale, MI

Certificate of Baptism - Holy Name Church, 8328 Broadway, Cleveland, OH 44105

This is to certify that Charles Malvern Brown

Child of Charles Malvern Brown

and Maude Sullivan

Born July 25, 1914

was Baptized August 9, 1914

According to the Rite of the Roman Catholic Church

By the Rev. John A. Carrabine

Sponsors Daniel Sullivan

Mary Sullivan

Notations None

As it appears from the baptismal register of this church

Dated May 22, 1978

Signed Rev. John C. Dalton, Parish Priest

01/1999 Above document must have been issued as a duplicate copy to my father Charles M. Brown Jr. many years later than year of his birth. I've checked & rechecked original - date indicated is exactly that

 $03/2000~Dad~I~miss~you~so~much \ldots$ you've given me so much over the years to stay with me for as many years to come - I love you!

More About Charles Malvern Jr. Brown:

Burial: Wauseon Union Cemetery, Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH

More About Charles Brown and Hiranush Mucerret:

Marriage: June 15, 1956

48. George Clayton⁷ Brown (Levi Walter⁶, Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born December 26, 1869 in Burlington, Fulton Co., OH³⁶, and died May 19, 1962³⁷. He married **Lilla Sarah Gorsuch** October 18, 1898 in Fulton Co., OH. She was born January 27, 1875, and died April 28, 1958³⁷.

Notes for George Clayton Brown:

History of Fulton Co., OH p. 228, Biographical Sketch: "George C. Brown who is the owner of a fine farm of fifty-four acres in Clinton Twp., was born in Burlington, in this county in 1869 and is a son of Judge Levi W. and Nancy (Ames) Brown . . was reared under the parental roof and attended the public schools of Wauseon, including one year in the high school, after which he was a student at the Normal College at Ada, Hardin Co., OH . . . then accepted a position as superintendent of consturciton for the Sinecod Heating and Ventilating Co. of Toledo, OH. After spending two years in this employment he engaged in farming on his father's farm . . . when he bought his present farm in Clinton Twp., near Wauseon . . . independent of party ties, while fraternally he is a member of the Modern Woodmen of America . . . affiliation with Methodist Episcopal Church ..."

More About George Clayton Brown:

Burial: Wauseon Union Cemetery, Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH

More About Lilla Sarah Gorsuch:

Burial: Wauseon Union Cemetery, Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH

More About George Brown and Lilla Gorsuch: Marriage: October 18, 1898, Fulton Co., OH

Child of George Brown and Lilla Gorsuch is:

80 i. Howard Levi⁸ Brown, bor

i. Howard Levi⁸ Brown, born January 21, 1914; died April 05, 1985 in Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH. He married Thelma Waite December 04, 1943; born February 23, 1923.

More About Howard Levi Brown:

Burial: Independence Cemetery, Defiance, OH

More About Howard Brown and Thelma Waite:

Marriage: December 04, 1943

49. Maynard Dalton⁷ Brown (Levi Walter⁶, Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born September 06, 1872 in Burlington, Fulton Co., OH, and died June 11, 1936 in Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH (Braceville, Trumbull Co., OH. He married **Hattie Elizabeth Kline** December 08, 1896. She was born February 13, 1875 in Fremont, Sandusky Co., OH, and died July 09, 1952 in Bellevue, Sandusky Co., OH.

Notes for Maynard Dalton Brown:

Buried Plot 2, Row 13 - McPherson Cemetery Book, published by Kin Hunters of Sandusky Co., OH, p. 7

Maynard Brown owned & operated Brown Drug Store on Main St., Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH for more than 30 years. Store had previously been located in Elmore, Ottawa Co., OH. He was educated in Wauseon, Fulton Co., OH schools.

Obit in Fremont Daily Messenger, June 16, 1936 gave his birth as September 6, 1871 - I left the date as given on handwritten family tree.

Ohio Death Certificate Index 1933-1937: BROWN MAYNARD D County Name: SANDUSKY Date of Death: 6/11/ no year given

Volume Number: 8116 Certificate Number: 4091

10/2000 Online 1910 Miracode Ohio Census ... can't quite figure out the rest of the names listed after

"Bernice"

Sandusky, Clyde 0119 Maynard D Brown Husband W 37 Ohio 00470152 0310 Wife Hattie 35, Ohio

Daughter Vernice 12, Ohio

Daughter Catherine 06, Ohio

Daughter Opal N 06, Ohio

Daughter Agnes N 03, ohio

Daughter Eliza B NR, Ohio

Brother David A. Brown 18, Ohio

Nephew Frank Maynard 04, Ohio

More About Maynard Dalton Brown:

Fact 1: Bet. 1890 - 1894, Vice Consul while Levi his father was in Glasgow, Scotland

Fact 2: Studied Pharmacy @ Ohio Northern Univ., Ada, OH

Fact 3: 1902, Moved to Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH

Fact 4: 1935, Retired Drug Store, Clyde, OH

Notes for Hattie Elizabeth Kline:

Buried plot 2, Row 13 - McPherson Cemetery, Sandusky Co., OH per McPherson Cemetery Book, published by Kin Hunters of Sandusky Co., OH, p. 265.

Original record of birth found at Sandusky Co., OH Courthouse in Fremont, OH - Vol. 3, p. 182 #15

More About Maynard Brown and Hattie Kline:

Marriage: December 08, 1896

81

Children of Maynard Brown and Hattie Kline are:

i. Bernice Dalton⁸ Brown, born August 20, 1897 in Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH (Braceville, Trumbull Co., OH; died October 07, 1986 in Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH - Gibsonburg Health Care Center. She married George O. Reed February 28, 1925; born November 29, 1895 in Denver, Colo.; died May 1949 in Colo..

More About Bernice Dalton Brown:

Fact 1: 1915, Clyde High School, Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH

Fact 2: 1918, Oberlin K'garten Teaching School, Oberlin, OH

Fact 3: 1923, Oberlin College, Oberlin, OH

Fact 4: 1950, Moved back to Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH

Fact 5: 1963, Retired from Teaching Elementary in Clyde, OH

Notes for George O. Reed:

12/1998 Plant Manager Great Western Sugar Co.-Colorado per William "Chris" Bradford

05/1999 Info on REED family from Barbara Reed-Sleight - includes births, marriages, deaths & children.

More About George O. Reed:

Fact 1: Abt. 1928, Sterling, Colorado

Fact 2: Bet. 1928 - 1949, Ft. Morgan, Colorado, Manager for Sugar Beet Co.

More About George Reed and Bernice Brown:

Marriage: February 28, 1925

82 ii. Kathryn (Kay) Lucille Brown, born November 20, 1903 in Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH; died August 07, 1955 in Colorado Springs, Colo.. She married Homer Mahlon Bradford May 17,

1931 in Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH; born November 16, 1903 in Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH; died August 07, 1955 in Colorado Springs, Colo..

Notes for Kathryn (Kay) Lucille Brown:

Buried in McPherson Cemetery - see Note for Homer - Sandusky Co., OH Birth Indexes published by Kin Hunters of Sandusky Co., OH verifies birthdate, location & parent for Kathryn BROWN.

More About Kathryn (Kay) Lucille Brown:

Fact 1: 1922, Clyde High School, Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH

Fact 2: Oberlin College, Oberlin, OH

Fact 3: Univ. of Boulder, Boulder, Colorado

Fact 4: 1932, moved west to Colorado

Fact 5: then Midland, Calif. and Ketchikan, Alaska

Fact 6: 1946, New Braunfels, Texas

Notes for Homer Mahlon Bradford:

Homer & his wife Kathryn are both buried at McPherson Cemetery, Plot 3, Row 15 - as listed on p. 275 and p. 77, McPherson Cemetery Book, published by Kin Hunters of Sandusky Co., OH - also given was burial date August 11, 1955.

Homer & his wife Kathryn were killed in head-on car accident August 7, 1955, while heading on vacation to Yellowstone National Park & spending a weekend in Denver, Colo. w/Bernice Reed & her family. Their son Chris & their dog survived the accident.

Obit: Clyde Enterprise, August 11, 1955, p. 1, c 4, Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH sent to me by Shirley A. Halbeisen, online volunteer look-up January 1999: "Mr. Bradford is survived by his son, his aged mother who is in Wooster, his twin brother Hiram, the elder brother George, two sisters, Mrs. Leota Myers of Wooster and Mrs. Margaret Myers of Cleveland, and a sister-in-law Mrs. Arthur Bradford of Fremont."

More About Homer Mahlon Bradford:

Fact 1: 1922, Clyde High School, Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH

Fact 2: Case School of Applied Science, Cleveland, OH

Fact 3: Mining Engineering School in Golden, Colorado

Fact 4: 1946, New Braunfels, Texas -manager of US Gypsum plant

More About Homer Bradford and Kathryn Brown: Marriage: May 17, 1931, Clyde, Sandusky Co., OH

52. Walter (Levi) Converse⁷ Brown (Levi Walter⁶, Benjamin⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born January 21, 1886 in OH, and died November 11, 1963³⁸. He married **Helen Beatrice Carpenter** January 01, 1910. She was born June 20, 1894, and died July 11, 1960.

More About Walter Brown and Helen Carpenter:

Marriage: January 01, 1910

Children of Walter Brown and Helen Carpenter are:

i. Esther Blair⁸ Brown, born October 01, 1910. She married Walter Leonard Reed September 01, 1935; born January 03, 1908; died August 15, 1994 in Picqua, Miami Co., OH.

Notes for Walter Leonard Reed:

Walter Leonard REED line has all dates, names, & vital info confirmed by Esther Blair BROWN-REED who resides in Picqua, OH as of July 1998.

More About Walter Reed and Esther Brown:

Marriage: September 01, 1935

Elizabeth Eleanor Brown, born October 29, 1912 in maybe Oct. 21, 1912 per Soc Sec Death Index; died March 1980 in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI per Soc Sec Death Index. She married Robert C. Beach September 01, 1935; born July 11, 1912 in Aunt Ruth's bday book; died December 1984 in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI per Soc Sec Death Index.

Notes for Elizabeth Eleanor Brown:

Maybe Nov. 28, 1912 per Aunt Ruth's birthday book

More About Robert Beach and Elizabeth Brown:

Marriage: September 01, 1935

- 85 iii. Eloise Marian Brown, born December 28, 1914 in Aunt Ruth's bday book-SocSecIndex; died December 07, 1994 in Richmond, Henrico County, VA-SocSecIndex. She married Leonard Cooper; born August 18, 1914 in Aunt Ruth's bday book-SocSecIndex; died March 04, 1989 in Richmond, Henrico County, VA-SocSecIndex.
- iv. Walter Jerome Brown, born May 05, 1917 in Ohio May 1 per Soc Sec index; died August 13, 1996 in California³⁹. He married (1) Helen Snow; born in Ohio. He married (2) Kathryn (Cole) Goodwin.

Notes for Kathryn (Cole) Goodwin:

In Ruth Armstrong Brown Campbell's Scrapbook there are photo's of the Goodwin's with the Stone's in 1931, Florence, OH - names: Henry Goodwin, Dorothy Goodwin and Blanche Goodwin - need to figure the connection!

v. Pardon Tillinghast Brown, born December 17, 1919; died 1994 in possibly died in 1994. He married Olwen Bell Brown; born November 11, 1922.

Notes for Pardon Tillinghast Brown:

Pardon T. Brown, 196 W. Brighton Rd., Columbus, OH 43202

Notes for Olwen Bell Brown:

07/1998 Olwen from a Welsh family named BROWN. She met Pardon in Canada during WWII. Her name means "Path the moon takes on the water" per Esther Blair Brown-Reed

- vi. Jean Converse Brown, born September 11, 1922. She married William Timmerman; born October 01, 1918.
- vii. David Holmes Brown, born December 02, 1924 in Soc Sec Death Index and Aunt Ruth's bday book; died January 1985 in Soc Sec Death Index Greenville, Darke Co., OH. He married Mary Catherine Shields; born February 02, 1896 in or Feb 26, 1907 per Soc Sec Death Index; died July 03, 1989 in or June 30, 1988 per Soc Sec Death Index.
- 90 viii. Judith Ann Brown, born July 23, 1932; died September 1967. She married Marion Eugene Klauss.
- **55.** Charles E.⁷ Brown (Granville Grafton⁶, Daniel Jr.⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born April 07, 1867 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH⁴⁰, and died May 02, 1933.

More About Charles E. Brown:

Fact 1: Grad Bennett Medical College

Fact 2: Grad Northwestern Univ. Chicago, IL, Medical Dept.

Fact 3: Doctor in Rossville, IL

Child of Charles E. Brown is:

57. George A.⁷ **Brown** (Granville Grafton⁶, Daniel Jr.⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born March 03, 1875 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH - Basswood Corner⁴¹, and died July 21, 1965 in Pioneer, Williams Co., OH. He married **Lottie Alvina Slough** October 31, 1899 in Pioneer, Williams Co., OH. She was born April 25, 1881⁴², and died August 20, 1967 in Pioneer, Williams Co., OH.

Notes for George A. Brown:

Bio Sketch of G. Grant Brown Williams Co., OH: Taught for 25 years - The highest salary he ever received teaching was \$35.00 per month.

G. Grant Brown Biographical Sketch Williams Co., OH, P. 467 "My father, George A. Brown . . . born on the home farm in Madison Twp, 4 miles south of Pioneer, at Basswood Corner, then east to the first house on the south side of the road."

Buried July 23, 1965 at Pioneer Cemetery, Pioneer, OH - died in Bryan, Williams Co., OH per notes from Grant Brown, March 1999.

Notes from Grant Brown, March 1999: After George A. Brown's marriage to Lottie A. Slough on October 31, 1899 in Pioneer, Williams Co., OH, George farmed in Madison Twp., Williams Co., and taught school in several one-room country schools in Williams Co. along with his farming . . . He and his family moved to Bryan OH the County Seat of Williams Co. on the 28th day of June 1919. They moved to 122 W. Bryan St. in Bryan and lived in Bryan until his death in 1965 . . . George A. Brown was Secretary of the local Home Savings and Loan Co. in Bryan when all banks were closed for 3 days by Pres. Roosevelt in 1933, three days after he took office in March 1933, it was the only solvent Financial Institution in Bryan at that time.

More About George A. Brown:

Burial: Pioneer Cemetery - Williams Co., OH

Fact 1: June 1918, Bryan, Ohio - Clerk of Courts, Williams Co., OH

Fact 2: Teaching - 25 years - Williams Co., OH

Fact 3: Farming - 25 years - Williams Co., OH

Fact 4: Grad. Wauseon Normal School, Fulton Co., OH

More About Lottie Alvina Slough:

Burial: Pioneer Cemetery - State Rt. 20, Williams Co., OH

Fact 1: Grad. Fayette Normal School

Fact 2: Grad. Music School

92

Fact 3: Taught Piano Lessons

More About George Brown and Lottie Slough:

Marriage: October 31, 1899, Pioneer, Williams Co., OH

Children of George Brown and Lottie Slough are:

i. Lowell Franklin⁸ Brown, born July 10, 1900 in Pioneer, Williams Co., OH⁴². He married Betty E. Milliman February 03, 1924; born in Edon, OH⁴³.

More About Lowell Brown and Betty Milliman:

Marriage: February 03, 1924

 ii. Gertrude Marguarite Brown, born November 30, 1904 in Pioneer, Williams Co., OH; died September 1984 in Bryan, Williams Co., OH. She married Don D. Geesey August 15, 1926; born January 10, 1898 in West Unity, Williams Co., OH⁴⁴; died June 1981 in Bryan, Williams Co., OH.

More About Don Geesey and Gertrude Brown: Marriage: August 15, 1926

94 iii. George "Grant" Brown, born October 11, 1910 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH. He married Kathryn A. Long June 20, 1937; born June 14, 1907 in Ottawa, OH⁴⁵.

Notes for George "Grant" Brown:

Bio Sketch Williams Co., p. 467: "Madison Twp., Williams Co., 1 1/2 miles south of Pioneer, OH on the 1st farm south of the St. Joe River on the east side of the road or what is now State Route 15 . . . This was my home until the last of June 1919 when my family moved to Bryan, Ohio."

Per Jacque Whetro, Volunteer lookup for Williams Co., OH GENWEB homesite (Jan. 24, 1999) Grant Brown, 206 Norlick Drive, Bryan, OH 43506 1.419.636.2293

More About George Brown and Kathryn Long:

Marriage: June 20, 1937

95 iv. Charlene Elizabeth Brown, born March 15, 1924 in Pioneer, Williams Co., OH⁴⁶. She married Bernard Paul Marquiss October 22, 1949; born in Albion, Indiana.

More About Bernard Marquiss and Charlene Brown:

Marriage: October 22, 1949

59. Herman I.⁷ Brown (Granville Grafton⁶, Daniel Jr.⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born February 28, 1879 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH⁴⁷, and died May 15, 1958.

Notes for Herman I. Brown:

03/1999 Buried Saturday, May 17, 1958 per Grant Brown notes

More About Herman I. Brown:

Fact 1: Teacher in Ohio Public Schools

Child of Herman I. Brown is:

i. Maynard⁸ Brown.

62. Wesley O.⁷ **Brown** (Granville Grafton⁶, Daniel Jr.⁵, Daniel⁴, Daniel³, Daniel², Levi¹) was born May 23, 1888 in Madison Twp., Williams Co., OH⁴⁷, and died January 08, 1956. He married **Ethel May Pool** January 27, 1914.

More About Wesley Brown and Ethel Pool:

Marriage: January 27, 1914

Children of Wesley Brown and Ethel Pool are:

- 97 i. Lucille⁸ Brown.
- 98 ii. Mildred Brown.

Endnotes

- 1. Elfrieda Jewell, Genealogist for Fulton Co., OH and environs, confirmed
- 2. Elfrieda Jewell, genealogist for Fulton Co., OH and environs, confirmed
- 3. LDS microfiche good possiblity!! since Samuel did not move to Ohio with
- 4. 1860 Census, German Twp., Fulton Co., OH lists age as 55 in January -
- 5. LDS Microfiche, Vermont
- 6. The County of Williams by William Henry Shinn (1905) gave a biographical
- 7. The County of Williams by William Henry Shinn (1905) a biographical sketch
- 8. 1850 Census German Twp. Fulton Co., OH dated Oct. 4, 1850 lists age as 14.
- 9. Elfrieda Jewell, Genealogist for Fulton Co., OH and environs confirmed the
- 10. Levi, Betsy, Julia and William are listed on the 1870 German Twp, Fulton
- 11. 1860 (July 18th) Census, German Twp., Fulton Co., OH age & birth state
- 12. Fulton Co., German Twp., OH July 18, 1860 census lists Julia A. Brown age
- 13. Family Record Handwritten family record pages given to me by Leilah
- 14. p. 131 Friends Cemetary Records Brady Twnsp Williams Co OH
- 15. Borton Family History by Marge Kress age does not agree with dates I had
- 16. Census 1850 states age for Seymour as 20 so born in June and census in
- 17. 1850 Census German Twp, Fulton Co., OH birth state is listed as Ohio.
- 18. LDS Microfilm date and place of birth
- 19. 1860 Census German Twp., Fulton Co., OH lists Susan at age 31, F, birth
- 20. 1860 Census, German Twp, Fulton Co., OH lists one child for Truman and
- 21. July 1870 Census, German Twp., Fulton Co., OH lists
- 22. Elfrieda Jewell, Genealogist for Fulton Co., OH and environs confirmed
- 23. Confirmed with 1870 Census listed Elizabeth Gigax still living at home
- 24. Elfrieda Jewell, Genealogist for Fulton Co., OH and environs confirmed
- 25. The County of Williams by William Henry Shinn (1905)
- 26. Biographical Sketch on G. Grant Brown Williams Co., OH Families
- 27. G. Grant Brown Bio Sketch Williams Co., OH
- 28. Bio Sketch G. Grant Brown, Williams Co., OH
- 29. G. Grant Brown Bio Sketch Williams Co., OH
- 30. Bio Sketch G. Grant Brown Williams Co., OH
- 31. Bio Sketch of G. Grant Brown, Williams Co., OH
- 32. Copied from Borton Family History by Marge Kress (Mrs. George L. Kress
- 33. Marge Kress Borton Family History per Leilah Ledyard
- 34. birth & death dates confirmed w/Soc Sec Index
- 35. 1850 Census German Twp., Fulton Co., OH lists Martha as age 8, F, birth
- 36. Bio Sketch History of Fulton Co., p. 228 George C. Brown
- 37. Headstone
- 38. birth & death dates confirmed w/Soc Sec Index
- 39. Soc Sec Index birth & death
- 40. G. Grant Brown Bio Sketch, Williams Co., OH
- 41. G. Grant Brown Biographical Sketch Williams Co., OH
- 42. Bio Sketch G. Grant Brown Williams Co., OH
- 43. Bio Sketch of G. Grant Brown Williams Co., OH
- 44. Bio Sketch G. Grant Brown, Williams Co., OH
- 45. Bio Sketch G. Grant Brown Williams Co., OH
- 46. Bio Sketch G. Grant Brown, Williams Co., OH
- 47. Bio Sketch of G. Grant Brown Williams Co., OH